
Town of Mineral Springs

Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road

Town Council

Regular Meeting 

July 12, 2012 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, July 12, 2012.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Valerie Coffey, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Attorney Bobby Griffin and Deputy Town Clerk Janet Ridings. 
Absent:
Councilwoman Melody LaMonica.
Visitors:
Lincoln Cress and Eric DeGroat.
With a quorum present Mayor Frederick Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of July 12, 2012 to order at 7:32 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilwoman Cureton delivered the invocation.

· Lincoln Cress from Boy Scout Troop 18 led the Pledge of Allegiance. 

2.
Public Comments
· There were no public comments.
3.
Consent Agenda 
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the consent agenda containing the following:
A. June 14, 2012 Regular Meeting Minutes 
B. May 2012 Tax Collector’s Report

C. May 2012 Finance Report
Councilwoman Critz seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill

Nays: None
4.
Eagle Scout Project Presentation and Request for Preliminary Approval
· Mayor Becker asked the council's permission to also hear a presentation by Lincoln Cress, in addition to Eric DeGroat, even though his name is not on the agenda; it is part of the same project.  
· Troop 18 Boy Scout Eric DeGroat explained that his project is going to be building a deck that is handicapped accessible at the McNeely Road Trailhead Greenway Parking Lot.  Mr. DeGroat explained that he will be making it handicapped accessible by building a ramp and possibly making a concrete path to the handicapped parking lot, and there will be benches.  Mr. DeGroat explained that he and Mayor Becker talked about moving [his project] from building a platform and deck to a deck with benches.  Mayor Becker offered to help with Mr. DeGroat’s explanation.  Off to the left of the handicap space there is a ditch and then some grass and weeds where the kiosk is planned, Mr. DeGroat is proposing to span the ditch with a substantially sized deck (instead of just a foot bridge) so that it has some width to it; it will be at an elevation, so that when we do pave a handicapped drop-off spot at the handicapped space, the concrete will line up with his decking that brings access to the kiosk area (subject to a future project in a year or two from now – i.e. a picnic shelter built further down the hill).  Mr. DeGroat continued that the bridge is going to end up being 16 X 20, which will lead to the [future] kiosk.  Mayor Becker mentioned that there is nothing [currently] at the trailhead to sit on, which is a much-needed amenity for all the trail runners who have to change their shoes sitting in their car doors.  Mr. DeGroat passed around some pictures of the area.  The projected price for this project is $1,025.40.  Mayor Becker noted that that price is subject to being reduced, because the area for the deck may not need to be so large.  After Mr. DeGroat gets his final drawing and Scout Council approval, he will have a final budget price that he can ask the council for.  Right now Mr. DeGroat just needs the council to sign-off and give their blessing to the idea of this project.   
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to have Eric DeGroat move forward with his project, with a final proposal at his earliest convenience and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill
Nays: None
· Boy Scout Lincoln Cress proposed building a 16 X 10 foot bridge close to the Copper Run entrance of the trail; the bridge will be accessible to both hikers and horses.  The bridge will be strong enough to support two (maybe three) horses; it will have a concrete holding to make sure that it is steady.  Mayor Becker added that the trail dead ends at a big ditch, it is not a creek, but if you have a hard rain it is quite a major gulley.  If you go into the Copper Run Subdivision by car the culvert that you are going over as you go in (after the model home) is the same deep gulley that this bridge has to span and one of the reasons that this bridge needs to go in is that it enables us to connect to Pleasant Grove Road, which of course is part of the Thread Trail.  Right now we dead end at that ditch and just loop around and start going back to the trailhead.  Having this bridge, in Mayor Becker’s opinion, facilitates the continuation of the trail northward to Pleasant Grove Road.  Mayor Becker explained that he looked at this project with Mr. DeGroat and Mr. Cress about a month and a half ago when they were visiting with their parents and the Scoutmaster; they came to the conclusion that the first two bridges were not well thought out, because they had big steps and are too narrow for horses, yet in one case, it is a crossing that horses [must] use, which is not suitable.  The bridge that Ryan built is in a much better situation, the bridge is four feet wide but the separate horse crossing is very passable.  Mayor Becker was surprised that Mr. Cress wanted to go to 10 feet, because they had discussed the idea of no longer going four feet, but establishing a six-foot width on bridges so that horses could use them and that they be strong enough for 1,000/1,500 pound weight.  Councilwoman Critz asked, for liability purposes and for the integrity of the project, if there was going to be an engineer that would sign-off on the project.  Mayor Becker responded that he hadn’t planned on it and he did not think that Mr. Cress had planned on it.  Councilwoman Critz asked Attorney Griffin if the town were going to allow horses to cross and state that it will hold their weight, should the town have an engineer sign-off.  Attorney Griffin asked what the town was “certifying” to.  Mayor Becker asked what he meant by that.  Attorney Griffin responded that he thought Councilwoman Critz said that the town was guaranteeing something.  Mayor Becker clarified that it would be that the town is not creating attractive nuisance – we do not want to be considered negligent.  Councilwoman Critz stated that we would have a sign stating that it was suitable for hikers, bikers and horses.  Attorney Griffin responded that the town may wish to have that considered if they are stating that is the intended purpose – some sort of certification.  Mayor Becker commented that he could contact Kevin Herring, who is the engineer that did the parking lot, for an approval of it being capable of holding 3,000 pounds.  Attorney Griffin suggested keeping a letter in our files.  Mayor Becker stated that the engineering fees could come out of Greenway maintenance budget without a problem.  
· Mr. Cress continued his presentation stating that the integrity of the bridge would come from the fact that he would be using four steel I-beams for the base of the bridge.  Mayor Becker noted that is getting expensive and if it was something the town could afford.  Mr. Cress responded that the I-beams were being donated.  Mayor Becker asked about rust and if they would need to be painted with Rustoleum before they were put in.  Mr. Cress responded that he did not think so; they will withstand weather.  The estimated cost for the project is $338 total.  Mayor Becker asked Mr. Cress to get him the specifications on the I-beams, so he could run them by the engineer.  Councilwoman Critz asked what the projected start time was on these projects.  Mr. Cress responded the he would like to start his project by mid August.  Mr. DeGroat responded that he would like to start his in September.  
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to allow Mr. Cress to proceed with hopes of starting in mid August contingent on our engineer’s approval of load capacity and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill
Nays: None
5.
Consideration of Formalizing Membership in the CONNECT Consortium
· Ms. Brooks explained that this all started way back in August of 2010 when Centralina Council of Governments (COG) came to us with Sustainable Communities; the council said no, because we did not have staff time, etc.  Then in September of 2011, COG asked the town for a letter of support.  Mayor Becker added that the town gave the letter of support so that COG could move forward to get a grant.  Ms. Brooks noted that the town stated that they were not providing staff or funding, but they endorsed COG’s economic development in community planning.  Now, COG is asking for a staff member and an elected official to move forward with the CONNECT Consortium.  Councilwoman Coffey noted that the staff member attends bi-monthly meetings and the elected official attends semi-annual meetings, which is a lot more than the town said they would be part of and it is a lot of work for Ms. Brooks, Mayor Becker, and Councilwoman Neill.  Councilwoman Critz noted that it did sound cumbersome, but is it something that we need to be left out of?  Is there going to be a benefit/information that the town might regret not having?  Mayor Becker asked if the council wanted to instruct staff to contact COG to get further information and bring it back to the council.  Ms. Brooks mentioned that the letter [in the agenda packet] came from Union County.  
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to table the consideration of formalizing membership in the CONNECT consortium until council has further information from COG including what is the level of participation from other similar towns and what are the expectations and what is down side if we don’t and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill
Nays: None
6.
Consideration of the Audit Contract
· Mayor Becker explained that this is the same audit contract the town always does and the price ($4,200) is exactly what Mr. Burns agreed to when the budget was done.   
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to initiate the Audit Contract for Robert M. Burns, CPA for fiscal year 2011-2012 and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill
Nays: None
7.
Union County Chamber of Commerce
· Ms. Brooks stated that the letter was self-explanatory – Mayor Becker has the background; there were a few [local] elected officials who were unhappy with the Chamber asking the staff to make these presentations, which is why staff felt it best to ask for council approval for Ms. Brooks to represent the Town of Mineral Springs at this breakfast.  Councilman Countryman asked what was going to be talked about.  Councilwoman Coffey responded it was the state of the County.  Ms. Brooks added that she would be talking about Mineral Springs, what the town did this year and what they envision for 2013.  Ms. Brooks noted that between now and November, the council could let her know what they envision for 2013.  Councilman Countryman asked if Ms. Brooks would be doing a PowerPoint presentation.  Councilwoman Coffey responded that it says that it is a panel discussion, so it sounds like to her that there is going a be a presentation and then it will be open for discussion from participants/attendees. Councilwoman Coffey stated that she has already committed to being there for Ms. Brooks.    
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion that Ms. Vicky Brooks be our representative at the “State of the County” panel discussion November 2, 2012 through the Chamber of Commerce and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill
Nays: None
8.
Christmas Decorations Discussion
· Ms. Brooks explained that she has been trying to get in touch with Mr. Andy Russell of Duke Power who was supposed to get an engineer out here to look at the poles in Mineral Springs, so that they could tell us how big the decorations can be (this process was also done back in 2005).  Mayor Becker noted that the contract with Duke Power is supposed to be reviewed after five years.  Ms. Brooks added that it has to be reviewed and if anything is changed it has to be approved.  In addition, Ms. Brooks spoke with Mr. Phil Hensley of Mosca Designs (they sell banners and Christmas lights, etc.) and will be meeting with him on Thursday in an effort to get some ideas as to what the town can do. Mr. Hensley didn’t think the timing [for ordering] would be an issue, but the decorations go off sale at the end of August; therefore the timing is an issue from a “money standpoint”.  Councilwoman Critz asked to be reminded of the last expenditure.  Mayor Becker and Ms. Brooks believed they were $385 apiece for 12 of them.  Mayor Becker noted that Ms. Brooks is finding LED snowflakes and things now between $300 and $500, so the price is not a whole lot different.  Councilman Countryman commented that it would be in the $6,000 range at least.  Mayor Becker responded that that amount would cover those [decorations] and then we have the idea of wanting to expand out to some of the businesses or the tree on the corner.   Ms. Brooks noted that the fire department has agreed to put lights on their building if the town supplies them with the lights.  In doing some research on strings of lights, if you go to the companies that specialize in Christmas decorations, the lights are very expensive, but if you go to Ebay and places like that, you can get them much cheaper.  Mayor Becker added you get pretty much the same thing, because it is Christmas lights, it isn’t like pole decorations that are specialized.  Councilwoman Coffey noted that it is their specialty.  Ms. Brooks added that there is a difference in quality; if you are paying that kind of money, they are supposed to last a long time.  Mayor Becker commented that the strings of lights are being put on buildings, those are more disposable than our core snowflakes or poinsettias, etcetera, which is where you want your quality.    
· Ms. Brooks reminded that council that Councilman Countryman has mentioned placing lights on the Bradford Pear trees by the Post Office, which would be another expense - to have an electric box at the pole in front of the empty parking lot in order to tie into the lights for those trees.  Mayor Becker added that that meant hiring Williams Electric or Robbie Belk.  Ms. Brooks noted that there are two plugs on the pole at Highway 75 and Potter Road; therefore we could plug in lights for that tree.  Mayor Becker noted that the town could spend $10,000 on this and Councilman Countryman stated “bottom line is we’re going to have a nice Christmas”.  Councilwoman Critz mentioned that we have had a lot of constituents in the community requesting an improvement in making our downtown look nicer at Christmas, so this isn’t a “tangent” that we’re running off on here.  Mayor Becker added that Councilman Countryman has been very vocal and supportive of making this better; it may be a couple year process, we may get new pole lights and get a few businesses to participate and we may expand on that, but having a little more light and a little more beautification than we have had ever before is what a lot of people have asked us to do.  There are things that we like (and we all love trails), we have put a lot of time and effort into that, but some people never do that and they drive downtown and say it just looks bad and "we want at least at Christmas can you do something for us".  Mayor Becker said that was the background that Councilwoman Critz wanted you to know – the reason for spending large sums of money on Christmas lights is a response to a lot of constituents’ requests.   
· Ms. Brooks asked the council if they wanted to consider expanding to 14 poles.  There was a consensus of the council to expand to 14 poles.  Mayor Becker noted that would include hiring an electrician to put them in.   
9.
Other Business

· Councilwoman Critz pointed out that she had noticed an email for the League about a Webinar on July 19th from 3:00 p.m. to 4:00 p.m. and asked the council if they had any interest in meeting at the town hall to participate.  Mayor Becker noted that the council could call for a special meeting right now for that purpose if they decide to participate; it is a webinar on the legislative session wrap-up.  
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to call for the special hearing for the sole purpose of the webinar July 19th from 3:00 p.m. to 4:00 p.m. at the town hall at 3506 S. Potter Road and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill
Nays: None
10. 
Adjournment

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill 
Nays:  None
· The meeting was adjourned at 8:21 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, August 9, 2012 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor 
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